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MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, December 8, 2008 at 8:23 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Michael Giordano Jr.

Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde





Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry





Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President


Also Present:

Janice G. Allen, Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 





Gloria Pflueger, Borough Clerk


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was held at the previous Board of Health meeting.


Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2007.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 27, 2007 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."


PUBLIC COMMENT:   No comments.


NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Avenues Open to the Borough to guide people facing foreclosure to Financial Assistance – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes was joined by the Council President, Mayor Allen, Mr. La Ronde and Mr. Giordano.  Mrs. Forbes shared statistics indicating that the mortgage crisis in the state of New Jersey is of major proportions, and that every municipality and corner of the state are affected.  She added that people’s mortgage payments have been typically coming in as lower priority in the family budget.  Mortgage assistance programs and hotlines are now available.  

The state will try working with individuals who feel they were victims of predatory lending.  There are certain church-related programs providing linkages between banks and mortgage holders, too.  


The overall process is further compromised by individuals in financial trouble that do not acknowledge their problems until it is too late.  Renters are also compromised by landlords who fall behind in their finances.  Mrs. Forbes described the overall situation as part of a tidal wave engulfing the entire country.  The Council President said that he was counseling individuals to employ specific websites on the internet, especially the Home Ownership Preservation Effort (HOPE) as first places to turn.  Mrs. Forbes agreed that HOPE also has a hotline phone number.


Mayor Allen advised that the North Plainfield Forum is also making important information available via the Borough website.  Mr. La Ronde suggested that a communication could be devised for inclusion in the next Borough newsletter.  Mrs. Forbes agreed, saying that it was important to get the information into as many families’ hands as possible.  

2. 
Scheduling Joint Meeting with the Board of Education – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile agreed that the Council’s second meeting date in January could be set aside for the joint meeting.  He emphasized the importance of a mutually agreeable meeting night for all interested parties.  On consensus, council members agreed on January 26, 2009 for the joint meeting with the School Board.

3.
2008 Salary Resolution for Non-Union Employees – J.G.A. & F.S.S.  Mr. Hollod referenced a draft resolution and memo for the consideration of the Governing Body.  Mrs. Forbes acknowledged that the raises took into account appropriated monies, and that the figures represented the 2008 calendar year.  Mr. Hollod explained that the exempt employees’ salaries were traditionally done retroactively in the calendar year.  In the last couple of years, the timing of the salary resolution had effectively been linked to budget passage and certification of state aid.   He added that if the Council preferred, the exempt employees’ salaries could be taken up at an earlier time in the calendar year.  


Mr. Singleterry commented that it was not an unreasonable amount, although he was concerned about the raises being tied to state aid.  He wondered what, given the caps, a reasonable increase would constitute.  Mr. Hollod replied that the exempt salaries were essentially linked to budget passage.   


The Council President commented that he had been extremely pleased with the Clerk and Deputy Clerk over the past year, despite the extenuating circumstances of the Borough Hall renovations, and that their 3% increase was quite reasonable.  Mr. Giordano enthusiastically agreed.

4.
Rules of Order for 2009-2010 – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile advised that there had been no changes over the past two years.  Mr. Righetti suggested that public comment be reduced to once per meeting, and Mr. Singleterry agreed.  Mr. Hitchcock preferred that it remain unchanged.  Mrs. Forbes commented that if it were cut to once nightly, it should be scheduled for early in the meeting.  Mr. Stabile reminded that in the current meeting format, at least two meetings were held on a given evening, effectively providing two opportunities for public comment.  Mr. Giordano reflected on a recent League seminar, saying that it was important to keep in mind that each meeting represents the business of the Council, and that it should be given high priority. 

Council deliberated on the scheduling of public comment as expressed in Rule 29.

Mr. Bernstein advised that public comment was permitted “during the times designated,” and that the overall time allotted for comments should be thirty minutes.  Although the rules do not speak directly to the number of times for which public comment is scheduled, it was essentially the decision of the Governing Body.  Mr. Stabile polled Council on the possibility of one public comment segment at the beginning of the meeting.  Mr. La Ronde said that he preferred two per meeting.  Mrs. Forbes asked if it would be a straw vote and not a rule change, and the Council President agreed.

Mr. Bernstein suggested that the matter be taken up when the rules were considered at the first meeting of the new year.  He suggested an informal straw poll so that the sense of the Council could be included in the resolution.

Mr. Stabile called for consensus on reducing public comments to one per meeting and leaving the one existing comment segment at the beginning of the meeting.  On consensus, it was Forbes, aye; Giordano, abstain, Hitchcock, nay; La Ronde, nay; Righetti, aye; Singleterry, aye; Stabile, aye (4-2-1).  On consensus, Council was in favor.

5.
Proposed Council Meeting Schedule for 2009 – F.S.S.  Council indicated its satisfaction with the proposed schedule as submitted by the Clerk.  


PUBLIC COMMENT:


Barbara Habeeb, 73 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield, disagreed with one public comment per meeting, saying that the format failed to account for attendees who were late in arriving.


Hal Hirsch, 74 Mercer Avenue, North Plainfield, agreed with Ms. Habeeb.


Tracy Peters, 495 Ayres Avenue, North Plainfield, opposed reducing public comment, saying that input following action of the Council was important, and should be preserved.  She commented on merit increases in the private sector, saying that the same  might be applied to evaluating exempt employees, and adjusting their salaries accordingly.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:

Mrs. Forbes commented that the recent School Board agendas had been full.  Their most recent audit report confirmed that the Board of Education is in good condition.  Regarding college applications, there are impressive efforts underway to gain placement and funding for North Plainfield H.S. students.  She further recommended viewing the School Board’s website.


Mr. Hitchcock reported on the Shade Tree Advisory Board’s (STAB)’s successful second cleanup of Parkview from Clinton to Harrington two Saturdays ago which included STAB members and Borough residents.  


President Stabile reported on the Mayor’s Special Events subcommittee and the recent well-received Santa Arrival on November 30th.  Despite the Fire Department’s simultaneous response to a mutual aid fire in the City of Plainfield, our own firefighters and DPW involvement were excellent.  In spite of very wet weather, the event produced smiles on many happy children’s faces. 

Motion to adjourn by Mr. Hitchcock, seconded by Mr. Giordano and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:03 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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